Board of Health

Minutes

January 19, 2021
Chairman Novotny called the meeting to order at 1:00 p.m. with Commissioner Greenough; Dr. Dwayne Christensen, DVN, Dr. Brian Cotant, DDS, Dr. Mark Schueler, M.D. and Trisha Thompson, RN, Public Health; Ex-Officio Member Bill Hawley, Community Prevention Specialist; Others in Attendance: Barry Crago, Civil Deputy County Attorney, Vicki Edelman, County Clerk and Sheila Newcomb, Commissioners Assistant
Commissioner Greenough moved to approve the minutes of the November 10, 2020 meeting and Dr. Christensen seconded. Motion carried.
Reports were presented: 
Dr. Christensen, DVN
COVID has been detected in a few dogs and cats but nothing serious.  Some zoos have detected it in Primates, and they are trying to get a vaccine for them.  Mink are very susceptible to the virus and it is deadly to them.  The virus has decimated the mink farms in Canada, Norway, Scandinavia, and some parts of the United States. If it gets into the wild population it can be a serious concern.  There is a rabbit hemorrhagic disease and though rabbit farms are not very popular in Wyoming if this disease gets in rabbit farms this can cause real problems for the farmers and wild cottontails.  
Dr. Cotant, DDS

We continue to ask people coming into the clinic if they are healthy so that it slows the spread of the virus.  Dentists across the state are reporting that staff members have been sick, and some Dentists have reported that they think they have had it but have not had a test done.  Hospitals have stated that 50% of adults nationwide have been vaccinated and around 50% adults that come into the clinic have either been vaccinated or plan to be vaccinated.  Nothing new in Medicare and Medicaid.  Chairman Novotny asked about the school dental screening.  Dr. Cotant said that they were able to get into the schools last Spring before everything shut down. The Dentists have done the screening between November and March.  They have been in contact with the School Nurse and they are not going to do it anytime soon.  There have been some cases where a child has come in to the School Nurse with a tooth ache and the child doesn’t have any means to get treatment so the Dentists take them in and get them fixed up or get them pointed in the right direction.  Dr. Schueler asked about the fluoride treatment that was discussed around 5 years ago in the City of Buffalo.  Sheridan started using fluoride in the city water and Dr. Schueler was interested if there has been an impact on Medicaid patients.  He wanted to know if there was a way that the data could be accessed.  Dr. Cotant said he could do some research.  He said you usually don’t see results with fluoride in city water until around 10 years.  There were comments that Sheridan had pulled the fluoride out of their city water. 
Trisha Thompson, RN

They are currently using their contact tracers in other capacities.  The schools are continuing to do their own contact tracing.  They still have flu shots available for people who have not had their flu shots.  Public Health is very busy with the COVID vaccinations.  They can keep up with the vaccinations with the doses they are receiving.  They are only able to get 100 doses a week.  They are waiting to hear from the federal government on how they want to alter the priority groups and how they want to handle the first and second doses. There is a discussion about instead of holding back the second doses to go ahead and release them to be used for first dose vaccinations.  Nurse Thompson has not heard the plans to do second doses if they do that.  It is a controversial topic.  The first dose is around 80-90% effective within a week or two of receiving the vaccine.  They reach a 95% effectiveness once they receive the second dose.  There is some misunderstanding about how long the first dose is effective.  With a booster dose it gives longer immunity and protection.  They have been told if they use first doses for second doses it does not necessarily mean it is going to increase capacity.  It will not change our 100 to 200 doses a week significantly.  Walgreens will finish up the Vets Home on January 20th or 22nd.  Walgreens is going to use the Pfizer vaccine to finish up all the vets that had COVID.  Public Health did not vaccinate those who had COVID they wanted to use their doses for the ones who did not have protection.  Once that has been done, they have very good coverage of all the long-term nursing care facilities.  They have now moved into the 70+ year old vaccines.  They will be in the 70+ for quite awhile based on the amount of vaccines they are receiving.  Johnson County’s population of 65 years and older take up 25% of the county population.  That is over 2,000 people and with only receiving 100 doses a week that can take months to get through that. Between the Medical Center and Public Health, they have administered over 600 vaccinations at the end of the week.  The eligible population of 18 and older is around 6,222 people that could be vaccinated.  Public Health monitors what Jim Waller has done with the contact tracing. Commissioner Greenough asked if they are seeing residual effects from New Year’s.  Nurse Thompson said that they are. She has seen people who have recently received their COVID vaccine and since have been tested positive for COVID.   One question that has been asked so far is did the shot give me COVID or cause me to be positive.  The COVID vaccine is not a life virus and cannot give you COVID. The reason people are quarantined for 14 days is because it can take up to 14 days for symptoms to start.  With masking in their facility, the staff have not contacted COVID.  
Dr. Schueler, MD
There are no positive cases in the hospital.  All the doctors and providers at the hospital have been vaccinated.  Dr. Schueler stated that from a strategic standpoint if a hundred people a week can be vaccinated, he would estimate by the next Board of Health meeting in April the restrictions, orders and masks should be done.  He stated that COVID will not be done.  He said that those vulnerable will be protected and the COVID rates will decline. He is not sure if the National and State health officials will have enough courage to declare victory.  He thinks this is a realistic forecast.  Dr. Christensen asked if they have seen a lot of resistance from people who do not want to take the vaccine.  Dr. Schueler said there is some.  It is a little scary for some people because it is the first time that they have had to think about a COVID vaccine.  There is a subset population that is reluctant to submit to any kind of intervention or procedure.  You can explain it by saying if you don’t want it there is probably someone who does.  Nurse Thompson said that most of the 70+ population are excited about getting the vaccine.  Chairman Novotny asked how they are doing on the flu vaccines.  Nurse Thompson said they wanted to have everyone vaccinated with the flu shot by the end of October, but they are seeing some people still coming in to be vaccinated.  Dr. Schueler said there is very little flu activity in the United States.  Dr. Christensen asked if the mask order cut down on the flu as well as the COVID.  Dr. Schueler said that the mask order has helped reduce the amount of people getting the flu as well as COVID.  
Bill Hawley, Community Prevention Specialist

The annual Coalition Scholarship is changing.  They are offering one scholarship to a traditional student and one to a “non-tradition” student.  The Alliance for Hope has Fit for Life launching again, Soup Suppers at HJP monthly.  QPR for CCMS staff will be held on Feb 15.  ASIST training which is intervention skills will be held on Feb 24 and 25 at St. Luke’s Episcopal Church.  They are averaging two people a month for tobacco prevention.  Mr. Hawley said there was a bill for Smokeable Hemp under review.  Compliance checks were done by law enforcements on November 30, 2020.  There were five citations given by law enforcement. Mr. Hawley held three TIPS trainings for those issued citations as an alternative to paying a fine.  DUI patrols by law enforcement were held over Thanksgiving and resulted in 31 stops for various violations.  
The next meeting will be April 20, 2021 at 1:00 p.m.
Commissioner Greenough moved and Commissioner Perry seconded to adjourn the meeting.  Motion carried.  Meeting adjourned at 1:30p.m.

(A recording of the meeting is available upon request)
